Midterm: A Panel Honoring the Memory of Aaron Wildavsky, Roundtable on Theories of Institutions and the Presidency, Registration, Mobilization, and Participation, The Perot Factor in 1992, Voter Decision-making in Comparative Perspective, Economic Aspects of Presidential Support, Roundtable on Stability and Change in Elections and Voting Research, Campaigns and Elections, American Style, Comparing Influences on the Organization and Behavior of Political Parties, The Constitution and Foreign Affairs, Politics and the Design of Public Organizations, Regional Politics, States in the Federal System, Roundtable in Honor of Dennis Chong's Collective Action and the Civil Rights Movement, The Politics of Deficit Spending, Explaining the Transformation of Japan's One-Party Dominant Regime in a Changing World, Liberalism, Sovereignty, and American Immigration Politics: A Comparative and Historical View, Author Meets Critics: Stephen Skowronek's *The* Politics Presidents Make, Neo-populism and Neo-liberalism in Contemporary Latin America, The Challenges of Democratic Consolidation, Social Cleavages in the 1990s in Comparative Perspective: The Cross National Election Project, Domestic Influences on Processes of Political Integration, Re-Inventing Europe: Competing Visions of Political Authority in European Democracies, Identities, Norms, and National Security in a Changing World, Domestic Politics and International Cooperation: New Approaches, Identity, Security, and International Collaboration, Rationality, Deterrence, and War, Domestic Structures and International Outcomes, Empirical Research on Alliances and War, Roundtable on Nuclear Proliferation . . . Bane or Boom?, New Perspectives on International Security Decision Making, The New Security Environment in Asia and the Pacific Region, Roundtable on the Future of Deterrence, Roundtable on Globalism and Regionalism, Public Opinion and Ideology in Foreign Policy Making, Redistricting in the 1990s, Failing to Predict

the End of the Cold War: Is IR Theory (or Science) to Blame?, Enduring Rivalries in International Conflict, Conflicts in the Middle East, Religion and the American Mass Public, Roundtable on the Christian Right in the 1993 Virginia Elections: Lessons for 1994?, and In Memoriam: the Contributions of Aaron Wildavsky.

Panels predominantly female included Shifting Paradigms: Theorizing Care and Justice in Political Theory, Rights, Duties and Reproduction, Roundtable on New Constituency Integration in the Political Process, Women's Rights: An International Agenda for Change,* Wollstonecraft and Rousseau: Restoring the Conversation,* Comparative Method, Feminist Epistomology: The Cross-National Study of Women and Politics,* The Feminist Standpoint Ten Years Later: Roundtable on Nancy Hartsock's Money, Sex, and Power,* Problems of Gender and Democratic Representation,* Storytelling to Depose Sexism,* Women and Democracy in Post-Communist Societies,* Curry, Caffeine, and Culture: Changing Conception of Food, Drink, and Feminine Discourse,* Bodies and Borders: Rethinking Sexuality and Nationality,* Women as Chief Executives: The Women's Leadership Project,* Women and Democratization: International and Comparative Perspectives,* As If Women Mattered: Feminist Approach to Public Policy,* Democracy in the Aftermath of Neoliberal Reforms, Recasting Regimes: Markets, Coalitions, and Reforms in Comparative Perspective, The Politics of the Environment, Towards a Comparative Theory of Institutionalized State Feminism, and New Approaches to Transnational Relations.

Women's Caucus for Political Science Celebrates Its 25th Year

At the end of its business meeting held in conjunction with the APSA's 90th Annual Meeting in

New York City, the Women's Caucus for Political Science [WCPS] celebrated its 25th anniversary, at the site of its founding in 1969, the New York Hilton and Towers.

Two of the original five founding members of the Caucus were present at the meeting. Judith Stiehm recounted tales of the founding. Bernice Sandler noted that the WCPS still has work to do: 19% of those teaching in the profession are women; 16% of full-time faculty are women; and only 10% of faculty in doctoral programs are women. Nevertheless, Sandler observed, the consensus is that WCPS has come a long way since 1969.

The WCPS used its anniversary celebration to announce the results of the 1993-94 Survey of the Largest Political Science Ph.D.-Granting Institutions' Departments of Political Science. Five departmental awards were presented as a result of the survey of 35 departments. Cornell University was honored for the highest percentage of tenured women [19%]. The University of California at Berkeley and University of California at Santa Barbara were just behind Cornell with 14% tenured women as a percentage of full-time faculty.

Cornell University was also honored for having the highest percentage of female full professors, 25% in its case. The greatest number of female full professors by any department was only four. Finally, Cornell's political science department was acknowledged for having the highest percentage of doctorates awarded to women in 1993-94, 8% in its case. Runners-up in the category of highest percentage of doctorates awarded to women were Yale [7%] and University of California at Santa Barbara [6%]. Mary Fainsod Katzenstein accepted the three awards on Cornell's behalf. The WCPS also recognized Cornell's recent chair, Ron Herring, who joined in the awards ceremony.

The WCPS recognized Rutgers University for offering the most Women and Politics courses by tenured or tenure track faculty. Rutger's 14 courses far outranked any other department. While Michigan's department followed with seven courses, all other departments had four or fewer women and politics courses offered on a regular basis. Susan Carroll accepted the award on behalf of Rutgers University, and WCPS recognized the department chair, Richard W. Wilson.

New York University was honored by the Caucus for having the highest percentage of female Ph.D. students, some 51% in 1993-94. Michigan was the runner-up with 43%; both The University of Massachusetts at Amherst and Yale reported 42%. Sophia Anninos, a graduate student in the department, accepted the award on behalf of New York University, and for Christine Harrington, who at the time was being honored by the APSA Organized Section on Law and Courts with the American Judicature Society Award.

Caucus members will be examining survey results in the coming months and will present their findings in future issues of PS.

Contributions To Ensure the Continuation of the Victoria Schuck Award

The Victoria Schuck Award was established in 1988 to recognize an outstanding book on women and politics. The APSA Council established this award as a \$500 prize. Recipients of this award from 1988 through 1993 are:

- 1988: Rebecca E. Klatch, Women of the New Right Jane Mansbridge, Why We Lost the ERA
- 1989: Zillah Eisenstein, The Female Body and the Law Carol Pateman, The Sexual Con-
- 1990: Susan Moller Okin, Justice, Gender and Family Judith Steihm, Arms and the Enlisted Woman
- 1991: Jane Sherron DeHart and Donald G. Matthews, Sex, Gender and the Politics of the ERA Iris M. Young, Justice and the Politics of Difference

1992: Nancy Caraway, Segregated Sisterhood: Racism and the Politics of American Feminism Anne Phillips, Engendering Democracy

1993: Virginia Sapiro, A Vindication of Political Virtue: The Political Theory of Mary Wollstonecraft

1994: Cynthia R. Daniels, At Women's Expense: State Power and the Politics of Fetal Rights

The endowment for this award, generously contributed by Victoria Schuck, was underfunded according to newer guidelines established by the Council. The APSA Council requires an endowment of \$12,500 for an annual prize of \$500. At the end of 1993, the fund for the Schuck Award had only one-third of this amount. Fund-raising efforts this year, led co-equally by Jennifer Hochschild, president of the Women's Caucus in Political Science, 1993-94, Marian Palley, chair, Committee on the Status of Women in the Profession, 1991-94, and Christine Di Stefano, president, Women and Politics Organized Section, 1993-94, included appeals for contributions in a letter from all three officers to members of the Organized Section and essays in the WCPS Quarterly by Cynthia Duquette and in the Women and Politics Organized Section newsletter by Christine Di Stefano.

The response to the appeals has been excellent. At the time this issue of PS went to press, contributions had been received from the following people:

Harriet B. Applewhite James C. Foster Judith Baer Walter E. Beach Karen Beckwith Diane D. Blair Janet K. Boles Susan C. Bourque Lisa Brandes Barbara Burrell Susan Carroll Beverly B. Cook M. Margaret Conway Christine Di Stefano Georgia Duerst-Lahti Kathy E. Ferguson Mary Ellen Fischer Dennis Fischman Janet A. Flammang Jane Flax

Joyce Gelb Irwin N. Gertzog Esther S. Goldstein Nancy Hartsock Rita Jalali Rita Mae Kelly Sally J. Kenney Amy Bridges Kronick Sonia Kruks Susan A. MacManus Lynn Mather Shelley Burtt Meltzer Eileen L. McDonagh Deborah R. McFarlane Mary K. Meyer Julie Mostov

Barbara J. Nelson

Jill Norgren Susan Moller Okin Carole Pateman Susan J. Pharr Shane Phelan Barbara A. Presnall Doris Marie Provine Fauneil Joyce Rinn Phyllis Farley Rippey Marie Barovic Rosenberg Catherine E. Rudder Eve N. Sandberg Virginia Sapiro Mary L. Shanley Roberta Sigel Barbara L. Sinclair

Sarah Slavin Mary Margaret Smith Jeanie R. Stanley Susan M. Sterett Dorothy McBride Stetson Laura L. Stoker Donald Tannenbaum Sue Thomas Sue Tolleson-Rinehart Toni Travis Joan C. Tronto Sue Vandenbosch Diane E. Wall Laura R. Woliver Nancy Zingale

These contributions have raised the endowment to a level required for an award given semi-annually. The continuation of the award is ensured for now while contributions are still being sought to meet the Council requirement. Victoria Schuck's words when this award was initiated now also express APSA's, as well as her gratitude, for these contributions:

. . . I have been elated at the warm response and genuine support of the idea [for the award] and the delightful spontaneous suggestion that others might want to contribute small sums to enhance the endowment. . . .

Travel Grants for International Scholars Attending the Annual Meeting

Fifty international scholars received travel grants to attend the 1994 annual meeting in New York City. International graduate students attending American universities were selected competitively and received travel money made available by the Huang Hsing Foundation, The Asia Foundation, and the APSA Council. Senior scholars who had been invited to participate at the Annual Meeting were also awarded travel funds set aside by the APSA Council. Still other senior scholars participating or attending the meeting were awarded travel grants through the United States Information Agency.

A list of international grantees,